
 Rock Hill Public Library 
Board of Trustees Meeting Minutes 

October 10, 2022 
 
Attendees:  
In-Person: Karen Park, Ryan Shortal, Stephanie Van Stee, Chantal Hoffsten, Laurie Murphy, 
Patrick Long, Veronica Crowe, Erin Phelps, Susan Hoch, Mike Croghan 
Zoom: Diane Madras, Danielle Oettle  
 
Meeting called to order at 6:17 p.m. Roll call and introductions. 
 
Karen moved to amend the agenda to begin with the public presentation of the audit by Mike 
Croghan. Laurie seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Public Presentation - Audit 
Mike Croghan distributed copies of the audit and the two accompanying auditor letters to the 
Board. He explained the updated new format for this year’s auditor’s report, in particular the 
new section on cybersecurity risk assessment. Per page 10 of the report, the audit indicates a 
net increase in library assets of $94,771.30. Mike also noted that that his firm gave Danielle and 
Erin a number of journal entries to correct voided checks and reclassify payroll in the library’s 
QuickBooks file. As in previous years, the audit identified a material weakness in the library’s 
segregation of duties, attributable to the small number of staff available to perform separate 
duties. Mike also commented that this year’s audit process went more smoothly than in past 
years. Mike Croghan left the meeting at 6:40 p.m.  
 
Approval of Meeting Minutes 
The Board reviewed the minutes from the September 12, 2022 meeting. Stephanie moved to 
approve the September 12, 2022 open session minutes. Ryan seconded. Motion passed 
unanimously.  
 
Financial Report 
The Board reviewed the financial statements as presented by Danielle Oettle. Danielle noted 
that the balance sheet reflects adjustments to the building loan made by Croghan & Croghan 
following the audit. Danielle reported that the library has received 15% of its budgeted revenue 
since the bulk of tax revenue will arrive by the end of the fiscal year. Actual expenses are on 
trend with the budget at 49%. Danielle also noted that revenue for this fiscal year to date was 
up and expenses are up by 69% compared to the previous fiscal year. Veronica asked where the 
miscellaneous income in the journal entries provided by Croghan and Croghan appear on the 
income and expense statement. Laurie and Chantal noted that the journal entries are dated for 
3/31/22, and thus would not appear since they fall outside of the report parameters. Danielle 
also noted that the audit went much more smoothly this year. 
 
Approval of Bills 
Laurie asked about the bill reports provided to the Board. Danielle explained that there are no 
unpaid bills at this time. The Board reviewed the paid bills reports. Laurie moved to approve the 



Transaction List for September 2022 in the amount of $5,680.14. Stephanie seconded. Motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
Budget Amendment Proposal 
Danielle presented the board with the updated proposed budget amendments (see attached) 
following the decrease in strategic planning costs for the current fiscal year. The proposed 
budget amendments balance to zero as requested by the Board at last month’s meeting. Laurie 
moved to approve the proposed budget amendments to the FY 22-23 budget as presented. 
Stephanie seconded. Motion passed unanimously. Danielle left meeting at 7:01 p.m. 
 
Library Director’s Report 
Building 
Erin reported that telephone service has been switched from AT&T to Charter. Credit for free 
installation will appear on subsequent bills from Charter. 
 
Programs 
STEM programs for school-aged children began in September. Oriana Foster will lead the 
program every other Saturday. Veronica mentioned that she has a middle school-aged relative 
who would be interested in volunteering to help Oriana. Ryan will talk to Oriana about 
developing a winter program. The Halloween event with Bobby Norfolk is scheduled for 
October 22 at 10 a.m. at Oakhaven Park. Erin shared that patrons can now check out pickleball 
sets from the library.   
 
Erin reported that the library’s participation in the city-wide garage sale in September 
generated $60 in revenue. She also shared that the library booth at the Rock Hill Fall Festival 
sold approximately 60 books.  
 
The library card project with Givens Elementary and Hudson Elementary schools to offer library 
cards to K-5 students is currently in progress. Erin expects the project to wrap up sometime in 
October. Stephanie asked if there is a residency requirement for those library cards. Erin 
explained that currently you must be a Rock Hill resident to get a RHPL library card, but other 
residents of surrounding municipalities can obtain an MLC card at their home library and use it 
to check books out of RHPL. 
 
Grants/Donations 
Erin updated the Board on the use of the restricted donation from the Fairfax Restoration 
organization. After speaking with Donia Hunter and Laurie Murphy, Erin has expanded the use 
of the funds to encompass African-American history in Rock Hill and in Missouri. She has 
purchased a special cabinet to display archival material, which she expects will arrive in 
December. Deb Swanegan, a master storyteller from University of Missouri-Columbia, will share 
Missouri-based ancestor stories at an event tentatively schedule for mid-November. Erin 
shared that she would also like to plan an exhibit of the library’s archival material in December 
using the new cabinet. Veronica and Stephanie volunteered to help with flyers. The Board also 
discussed including community leaders at the event. Laurie mentioned that Donia also has 
some artifacts that she may be willing to loan the library for display. 



Staffing 
Erin shared that Olivia Knoesel officially retired on September 21, but has agreed to 
occasionally serve as a substitute for library staff. The library held their annual staff 
development day on October 10. The staff worked on reorganizing the adult fiction collect by 
genre. So far, the staff has separated mystery, romance, science fiction/fantasy, and general 
fiction.  
 
Committee Reports & Communications 
None 
 
Unfinished Business 
Library Policies Review 
Erin announced that a review of some library policies will be postponed until the November 14 
meeting due to time constraints.  
 
Off-Site File Storage 
Erin reported that the City of Rock Hill does not have space to help house overflow of library 
archival material. Some MLC libraries do have space, but the lcoations are not climate-
controlled or secure. She verified that the storage space she found on Watson charges 
$40/month, but will also revisit the shelving configuration in the office for storage solutions as 
well.   
 
New Business 
Form and Payment Integrator for website, Square account 
Erin discussed updates to the website that would allow visitors to make donations to the library 
or make purchase suggestions. She suggested using GravityPro Forms, which would allow the 
library to link to a PayPal or Square account. The Board discussed the relative advantages and 
drawbacks to various payment platforms. 
 
Laurie moved to allow the Library Director to open no more than two (2) Point-Of-Sale online 
merchant services accounts, which must have the Treasurer and the Library Director as primary 
authorized users. Karen seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Patrick asked about the cybersecurity risk assessment flagged in the auditor’s report. Karen 
suggested Erin contact other MLC libraries to see how they are currently handling cybersecurity 
risk. Erin suggested MOREnet, but Patrick pointed out that risk assessment should not be 
performed by the company that provide the service being assessed. Karen noted that she will 
place the topic on the agenda for the November meeting. Erin and Susan left meeting at 7:43 
p.m. 
 
Karen moved to adjourn to closed session. Ryan seconded. Roll call vote approved 
unanimously. Meeting adjourned at 7:44 p.m. 
 
Board entered open session at 7:55 p.m. Karen moved to adjourn the meeting. Stephanie 
seconded. Motion approved unanimously. Meeting adjourned at 7:56 p.m. 








